

The Journal of Civic Information

Volume 2 | Number 4

December 2020

Journal homepage: https://journals.flvc.org/civic/

ISSN (online): 2641-970X

Editor's Note A Sickness that Lingers

David Cuillier, Ph.D., Editor, University of Arizona

This is a societal illness that will linger for years, perhaps decades.

I am referring to civic information secrecy, not COVID-19.

After nearly a year of worldwide restrictions intended to thwart the coronavirus, we have continued to witness increased government secrecy, from delays and closures of health records to restricted access to elected officials' decision-making discussions.¹ If we have learned anything from significant human events in history, we can expect this secrecy to continue, at some level, long after the pandemic ends.

World War II, for example, resulted in a clampdown in government information that continued after the war's end in 1945, justified by the Cold War.² Following the terrorist attacks of Sept. 11, 2001, government agencies throughout the United States closed infrastructure data and other records deemed a threat to national security, ³ and many of those records remain secret today.

During times of mortal strife, it is human nature to play it safe through restriction of information. When people are reminded of their own potential deaths, they cling more dearly to their worldviews, leading to those who value national security to become less supportive of information transparency.⁴

¹ For a list of global information closures due to the pandemic, see the COVID-19 Tracker produced by the Centre for Law and Democracy, https://www.rti-rating.org/covid-19-tracker/.

² MICHAEL SCHUDSON, THE RISE OF THE RIGHT TO KNOW: POLITICS AND THE CULTURE OF TRANSPARENCY, 1945-1975, at 42 (2016). *See also* Sam Archibald, *The Early Years of the Freedom of Information Act – 1955 to 1974*, 26 POL. SCI. & POL. 4, 726-731 (1993).

³ See L. Elaine Halchin, *Electronic Government in the Age of Terrorism*, 19 GOV. INFO. Q., 243-254 (2002); Jane E. Kirtley, *Transparency and Accountability in a Time of Terror: The Bush Administration's Assault on Freedom of Information*, 11 COMM. L. & POL'Y, 479-509 (2006).

⁴ Hundreds of studies in terror management theory from social psychology have documented this effect, including an experiment specific to attitudes toward freedom of information: David Cuillier, Blythe Duell & Jeff Joireman, *The Thought of Death, National Security Values and Polarization of Attitudes Toward Freedom of Information,* 5 OPEN GOV. J. 1 (2009).

We saw this effect throughout the U.S. starting in March 2020 in response to the pandemic. For example, Palestine, Texas, banned a news reporter from a city council meeting,⁵ the Council of the District of Columbia said it did not have to respond promptly to records requests,⁶ the FBI refused to accept record requests online or by email,⁷ and de-identified nursing home data was withheld from the public.⁸

In April 2020, Frank LoMonte, director of the Brechner Center for Freedom of Information at the University of Florida and publisher of *The Journal of Civic Information*, wrote an essay for the journal calling out the information lockdowns. During times of strife, he wrote, accurate and complete information is even more important, and could "literally mean the difference between life and death."⁹

Yet, the secrecy continues. Each summer and winter, I teach an online class in accessing public records, requiring students to gather dozens of public records regarding a house for sale. In June of the pandemic, few records were provided to the students, as agencies said it would take at least 30 days to even respond. They said the same thing in December.

Anecdotes are fine, but peer-reviewed research is better. This issue of *The Journal of Civic Information* features four research articles focusing on access to civic information during the COVID-19 pandemic.

We lead the issue with Amy Kristin Sanders' big-picture analysis of the legal landscape in the United States regarding government information related to COVID-19. She adeptly examines how public record laws and court decisions apply to citizens' ability to acquire death records, balancing the right of access with personal privacy. She provides practical recommendations for policy makers and advocates.

Al-Amyn Sumar then explains the impact of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act on access to COVID-19 information. As we have seen, HIPAA has been invoked throughout the country as a reason to hide government records. Sumar peels back that onion, highlighting the "Required by Law" exception that gives information seekers a strong case for record disclosure. He also provides a striking state-by-state list of examples of how HIPAA has been used to hide pandemic information from the public.

Yet, every jurisdiction is different, as state laws vary in their language and court interpretation. Megan Craig and Madeleine Davison provide a breakdown for the dozen states that provide death records openly, the five states that provide partial access, and the rest of the states that keep such information secret. This research can provide access advocates context for improving transparency in their own states.

Finally, Jodie Gil and Jonathan L. Wharton provide a fascinating look at how municipalities in Connecticut have attempted to conduct the public's business online during the pandemic, for better or for worse. They surveyed officials from 95 towns, interviewed those in

⁵ William Patrick, *Council Meeting May Have Violated Open Meetings Act*, PALESTINE HERALD-PRESS (Mar. 24, 2020), https://www.palestineherald.com/community/virtual-meeting-may-have-violated-open-meetings-act/article_58ee940e-6e25-11ea-a4db-1f9c02e61620.html.

⁶ Reporters Committee Statement on D.C.'s COVID-19 Emergency Legislation, REPORTERS COMMITTEE FOR FREEDOM OF THE PRESS (Mar. 17, 2020), https://www.rcfp.org/statement-dc-covid-19-legislation/.

⁷ Jason Leopold, *The FBI Has Limited Public Records Requests During the Coronavirus Pandemic*, BUZZFEED NEWS (Mar. 17, 2020), https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/jasonleopold/fbi-limitng-foia-during-coronavirus-covid19.

⁸ Craig Harris, *Judge Rules Ducey Administration Does Not Have to Release COVID-19 Nursing Home Records*, THE ARIZONA REPUBLIC (May 29, 2020), https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona-health/2020/05/29/judge-rules-arizona-nursing-home-covid-19-records-private/5283835002/.

⁹ Frank LoMonte, *Essay: Casualties of a Pandemic: Truth, Trust and Transparency*, 2 J. CIVIC INFO. 1 (Apr. 2020), at viii. https://journals.flvc.org/civic/article/view/121552/120350.

charge of public meetings, and lay out specific case studies, all revealing practical insights for protecting public participation in government, which could improve the flow of civic information long after the pandemic is over.

The four research articles provide practical advice for improving government transparency, even during these trying times. Armed with these facts and recommendations, access advocates and government information custodians can better their communities, and ultimately save lives.

Here's to 2021, for better health, and a stronger information ecosystem.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.32473/joci.v2i4.127489

* Please send correspondence about this article to David Cuillier, University of Arizona, cuillier@arizona.edu. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 3.0 United States License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/3.0/us/ or send a letter to Creative Commons, PO Box 1866 Mountain View, CA 94042, USA.